To: 
Cape Elizabeth Town Council 

From:   Michael K. McGovern

Re: 
Surplus Policy Update 
Date:
July 29, 2011 
In early June, the Town Council discussed a staff recommended change to the surplus policy  as outlined below.  The Town Council asked for hypothetical instances of how the policy would impact the amount of surplus monies to be applied to the budget.  A spreadsheet with hypotheticals has been prepared and is on the following page.  

We also now have an unofficial draft of our annual financial statements  from our audit.  The audit shows in FY 2011 we had total revenues of $29.6 million and an unassigned municipal general fund balance of $2,787,407. This compares to $3,061,548 a year ago.  The amount is very close to what was anticipated.  

For the FY 2012 budget, $350,000 was applied from the surplus to property tax relief.  The policy in place would have provided for a $700,048 allocation but staff recommended and the Town Council agreed that a more moderate approach would avoid yo yo effects in taxation. This was also impacted by the allocations that had been made during FY 2011 including funds for the school boiler, for the pool boiler, for road work through the carry forwards and funds for the FOSP study and the Fort Williams master planning process. 

Taking account of the FY 2011 final draft results, the amount under the old policy to be applied to next year’s budget is $320,131.  This is also the amount under the proposed policy as  the actual draft amount of unassigned surplus is between 100% and 115% of the target amount.  Had the Town had a surplus greater than $2,837,368, the new policy would have provided for $370, 091 to be applied to tax relief and any amount over that to future relief or to capital or other needs.
Any amount over 115% of the target may be committed or assigned for any capital need or unanticipated expenditure or may be placed in an assigned fund for future property tax relief.
Not to make this totally confusing but in the interest of full and accurate information, I have taken a bit of liberty in stating that the amount available is $320,131 under the current policy.  The Town’s current policy does not exclude the unassigned portion that falls to the school department’s activities.  The school  unassigned surplus is $390,315. Technically, the current policy calls for the municipal budget to include the school unassigned amount as part of the surplus available to lower the municipal budget.  I do not think that anyone intends for that to occur especially as Maine statutes provide that school’s surpluses are to be applied to school budgets and not to municipal budgets. 
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Total Revenues 8.33% Surplus Target First 15% Over Target to Property Any Surplus Balance Generated Over This Amount 

At Hypothetical Levels Tax Relief  May Be Reserved for Other Relief, Extended Relief or Capital Items 

28,000,000 $                                                 2,332,400 $                   349,860                                            2,682,260 $                                                                                             

29,000,000 $                                                 2,415,700 $                   362,355                                            2,778,055 $                                                                                             

30,000,000 $                                                 2,499,000 $                   374,850                                            2,873,850 $                                                                                             

31,000,000 $                                                 2,582,300 $                   387,345                                            2,969,645 $                                                                                             

32,000,000 $                                                 2,665,600 $                   399,840                                            3,065,440 $                                                                                             

33,000,000 $                                                 2,748,900 $                   412,335                                            3,161,235 $                                                                                             

34,000,000 $                                                 2,832,200 $                   424,830                                            3,257,030 $                                                                                             

35,000,000 $                                                 2,915,500 $                   437,325                                            3,352,825 $                                                                                             

29,619,163 $                                                 2,467,276 $                   370,091                                            2,837,368 $                                                                                             

FY 2011 Revenues

29,619,163 $                                                 2,467,276 $                  

FY 2011 Surplus Amount Above Target Available for Tax Relief

2,787,407 $                                                  320,131 $                      320,131 $                                         

Maximum that could have been applied 370,091                                           

Had unassigned surplus been greater  15% of $2,467,276


Let me try one more hypothetical.  If you have $10.00 in annual revenues, the policy provides that you need to keep 83 cents unassigned.  Under the current policy, any amount you have over 83.3 cents must be returned to the taxpayers.  Under the proposed policy, any amount you have over 83.3 cents but not more than 95.45 cents must be returned to the taxpayer in the next budget and may not be used for any interim emergency or need.  Any amount over 95.45 cents could be used for any capital need or unanticipated expenditure or may be placed in an assigned fund for future property tax relief. 
To: 
Cape Elizabeth Town Council 

From:   Michael K. McGovern

Re: 
Surplus Policy 
Date:
June 1, 2011 

With the implementation of GASB 54 accounting rules and with recent discussions regarding surplus policy, it is timely to have a discussion regarding surplus policies. 
The current surplus policy was prepared 8 years ago at a time when we had never met the surplus target. After a banner year in FY 2010, we met the surplus target for the first time. 

The current policy in the opinion of management has three significant structural problems.  
First, if we have a banner year such as we had in FY 2010, the amount of surplus generated would cause a yo-yo effect in tax rates if the entire amount over the target was immediately applied to lowering the tax rate.  This is not in keeping with long term financial planning for the municipal government nor for citizens planning their tax payments and escrow payments to their mortgage companies. It is better advised to moderate radical adjustments in the tax rate. 

Second, the current policy does not differentiate the undesignated school surplus from the balance of the surplus. As the School Board and not the Town Council controls the use of the school surplus, it should not be used in the calculation. Under GASB 54, the school surplus would not be “unassigned” so it is not available as part of the calculation. 

Third, the current policy does allow for some use of the surplus for budget and capital needs when the target is not met, but has no flexibility in times when the target is met. 
For example, helping with the school boiler and the school funding shortfalls technically should not have occurred under the current policy.  Nor could any funds have been provided for the Future Open Space Committee or for the Fort Williams Park master plan as was done this past year.  If we had a disaster or a need for severance expenses such as we had when consolidating dispatching, the current policy provides for flexibility only when the target is not met. 

The draft policy below seeks to address these concerns.  

To facilitate understanding of the effect of the policy:

In FY 2010, we ended the year with the surplus at 139% of target with a gain for the year of $1,217,933. Of this amount, $923,460 was above the target.  Of the $923,460, $223,412 was school surplus and $700,048 was the municipal portion above the target.  Total revenues were $28,349,337.  A strict reading of the current policy would have required $923,460 to be applied to tax reduction.  The adopted budget provided 50% of the $700,048 to tax reduction or $350,000. 
The draft policy would have applied $354,225 to tax reduction. (15% of the $2,361,500 target) .  
Town of Cape Elizabeth Fund Balance Policy

The Town of Cape Elizabeth shall comply with GASB 54 standards for reporting fund balances. 
The fund balance shall be reported in five categories:

· Non-spendable- Funds that cannot be spent because they are either illiquid or legally or contractually required to be maintained intact.  

· Restricted- Funds that are constrained with either externally imposed constraints or mandated to be reserved by law.

· Committed- Funds that can only be used for certain purposes per a formal action of the Town Council

· Assigned- Funds that are constrained by the Town Council’s intent of use for a certain purpose, but are neither restricted nor committed.

· Unassigned- The residual classification for the general fund. 

The general fund shall seek to have an undesignated  unassigned municipal (excluding schools)  fund balance of 8.33% of annual general fund operating revenues.  This is equivalent to revenues anticipated in an average one month period 

If the targeted undesignated unassigned municipal (excluding schools) fund balance target is exceeded, 100% of any excess funds between 100% and 115% of the target shall be used to reduce the tax commitment in the next budget to be considered by the Town Council.  Any amount over 115% of the target may be committed or assigned for any capital need or unanticipated expenditure or may be placed in an assigned fund for future property tax relief.
Until If the undesignated unassigned fund balance reaches falls below its target level, an interim objective is to increase as a percentage of operating revenues the undesignated unassigned fund balance every year.  The balance shall not be used to support the annual budget or other  for capital needs to a degree that the undesignated unassigned fund balance will be a lower percentage of operating revenues than in the previous year.  

Museum at Portland Head Light Fund

The Museum at Portland Head Light Fund is an independent 501C entity under the control of a board of directors consisting of the members of the Cape Elizabeth Town Council. 

The Museum at Portland Head Light Fund shall have an undesignated  unassigned fund balance of not more than 100% of its annual projected income nor less than 25% of its annual projected income.  Any excess greater than the undesignated unassigned fund balance target shall be used for improvements to the property and for operating expenses as provided in the by-laws of the Museum at Portland Head Light.  
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Town Portion  School Portion  Town Portion

Year Target is 8.33% Target Variance Undesignated Undesignated Balance above Target

1997 1,330,260 $             18,012,421 $        7.4% 89% 1,500,435 $      (170,175) $      1,190,485 $       139,775 $            (309,950) $                     

1998 1,308,616 $             18,265,039 $        7.2% 86% 1,521,478 $      (212,862) $      954,468 $          354,148 $            (567,010) $                     

1999 1,850,385 $             19,949,354 $        9.3% 111% 1,661,781 $      188,604 $       1,071,101 $       779,284 $            (590,680) $                     

2000 1,546,458 $             21,571,165 $        7.2% 86% 1,796,878 $      (250,420) $      1,320,702 $       225,756 $            (476,176) $                     

2001 1,581,134 $             20,720,716 $        7.6% 92% 1,726,036 $      (144,902) $      1,296,501 $       284,633 $            (429,535) $                     

2002 1,824,215 $             23,265,925 $        7.8% 94% 1,938,052 $      (113,837) $      1,402,565 $       421,650 $            (535,487) $                     

2003 1,412,508 $             22,299,113 $        6.3% 76% 1,857,516 $      (445,008) $      1,140,263 $       272,245 $            (717,253) $                     

2004 1,562,508 $             23,501,607 $        6.6% 80% 1,957,684 $      (395,176) $      1,338,439 $       264,292 $            (659,468) $                     

2005 2,282,702 $             25,658,201 $        8.9% 107% 2,137,328 $      145,374 $       1,844,653 $       438,049 $            (292,675) $                     

2006 2,451,478 $             26,659,302 $        9.2% 110% 2,220,720 $      230,758 $       2,060,845 $       390,633 $            (159,875) $                     

2007 2,453,685 $             28,260,787 $        8.7% 104% 2,354,124 $      99,561 $        2,093,201 $       360,484 $            (260,923) $                     

2008 2,400,771 $             28,794,231 $        8.3% 100% 2,398,559 $      2,212 $          2,151,825 $       248,946 $            (246,734) $                     

2009 2,906,678 $             29,522,354 $        9.8% 118% 2,459,212 $      447,466 $       2,164,739 $       741,939 $            (294,473) $                     

2010 3,284,960 $             28,349,337 $        11.6% 139% 2,361,500 $      923,460 $       3,061,548 $       223,412 $            700,048 $                      

2011 3,177,722 $             29,619,163 $        10.7% 129% 2,467,276 $      710,446 $       2,787,407 $       390,315 $            320,131 $                      
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		Column A		Column B		Column B x 15%		Column B + Column C

		Total Revenues		8.33% Surplus Target		First 15% Over Target to Property		Any Surplus Balance Generated Over This Amount

		At Hypothetical Levels				Tax Relief		May Be Reserved for Other Relief, Extended Relief or Capital Items

		$   28,000,000		$   2,332,400		349,860		$   2,682,260

		$   29,000,000		$   2,415,700		362,355		$   2,778,055

		$   30,000,000		$   2,499,000		374,850		$   2,873,850

		$   31,000,000		$   2,582,300		387,345		$   2,969,645

		$   32,000,000		$   2,665,600		399,840		$   3,065,440

		$   33,000,000		$   2,748,900		412,335		$   3,161,235

		$   34,000,000		$   2,832,200		424,830		$   3,257,030

		$   35,000,000		$   2,915,500		437,325		$   3,352,825

		$   29,619,163		$   2,467,276		370,091		$   2,837,368

		FY 2011 Revenues

		$   29,619,163		$   2,467,276

		FY 2011 Surplus		Amount Above Target		Available for Tax Relief

		$   2,787,407		$   320,131		$   320,131

		Maximum that could have been applied				370,091

		Had unassigned surplus been greater				15% of $2,467,276
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		Year		Town Undesignated		Tax Commitment		10% of Commitment		Surplus as % of Target		Variance

		1997		$   1,190,485		$   11,260,124		$   1,126,012		106%		64,473

		1998		$   954,468		$   12,869,344		$   1,286,934		74%		(332,466)

		1999		$   1,071,101		$   13,413,688		$   1,341,369		80%		(270,268)

		2000		$   1,320,702		$   13,823,932		$   1,382,393		96%		(61,691)

		2001		$   1,296,501		$   14,474,517		$   1,447,452		90%		(150,951)

		2002		$   1,402,565		$   15,646,228		$   1,564,623		90%		(162,058)

		2003		$   1,140,263		$   16,937,695		$   1,693,770		67%		(553,507)

		2004		$   1,338,439		$   17,981,535		$   1,798,154		74%		(459,715)

		2005		$   1,844,653		$   19,574,389		$   1,957,439		94%		(112,786)

		2006		$   2,060,845		$   20,324,369		$   2,032,437		101%		28,408

		2007		$   2,093,201		$   20,948,952		$   2,094,895		100%		(1,694)

		2008		$   2,151,825		$   21,590,312		$   2,159,031		100%		(7,206)

		2009		$   2,164,739		$   23,076,498		$   2,307,650		94%		(142,911)

		2010		$   3,061,548		$   23,412,310		$   2,341,231		131%		720,317

		2011		$   2,787,407		$   24,102,111		$   2,410,211		116%		377,196

				The Information Below Relates to the Adopted Policy. The Information Above is Informational

				Total Undesignated		Total Revenues		% of Surplus to Revs.		Surplus as % of  Target						Town Portion		School Portion		Town Portion

		Year						Target is 8.33%				Target		Variance		Undesignated		Undesignated		Balance above Target

		1997		$   1,330,260		$   18,012,421		7.4%		89%		$   1,500,435		$   (170,175)		$   1,190,485		$   139,775		$   (309,950)

		1998		$   1,308,616		$   18,265,039		7.2%		86%		$   1,521,478		$   (212,862)		$   954,468		$   354,148		$   (567,010)

		1999		$   1,850,385		$   19,949,354		9.3%		111%		$   1,661,781		$   188,604		$   1,071,101		$   779,284		$   (590,680)

		2000		$   1,546,458		$   21,571,165		7.2%		86%		$   1,796,878		$   (250,420)		$   1,320,702		$   225,756		$   (476,176)

		2001		$   1,581,134		$   20,720,716		7.6%		92%		$   1,726,036		$   (144,902)		$   1,296,501		$   284,633		$   (429,535)

		2002		$   1,824,215		$   23,265,925		7.8%		94%		$   1,938,052		$   (113,837)		$   1,402,565		$   421,650		$   (535,487)

		2003		$   1,412,508		$   22,299,113		6.3%		76%		$   1,857,516		$   (445,008)		$   1,140,263		$   272,245		$   (717,253)

		2004		$   1,562,508		$   23,501,607		6.6%		80%		$   1,957,684		$   (395,176)		$   1,338,439		$   264,292		$   (659,468)

		2005		$   2,282,702		$   25,658,201		8.9%		107%		$   2,137,328		$   145,374		$   1,844,653		$   438,049		$   (292,675)

		2006		$   2,451,478		$   26,659,302		9.2%		110%		$   2,220,720		$   230,758		$   2,060,845		$   390,633		$   (159,875)

		2007		$   2,453,685		$   28,260,787		8.7%		104%		$   2,354,124		$   99,561		$   2,093,201		$   360,484		$   (260,923)

		2008		$   2,400,771		$   28,794,231		8.3%		100%		$   2,398,559		$   2,212		$   2,151,825		$   248,946		$   (246,734)

		2009		$   2,906,678		$   29,522,354		9.8%		118%		$   2,459,212		$   447,466		$   2,164,739		$   741,939		$   (294,473)

		2010		$   3,284,960		$   28,349,337		11.6%		139%		$   2,361,500		$   923,460		$   3,061,548		$   223,412		$   700,048

		2011		$   3,177,722		$   29,619,163		10.7%		129%		$   2,467,276		$   710,446		$   2,787,407		$   390,315		$   320,131
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